
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Connection with Unit Theme:  To complement the small group study When False 
Religions Deceive. John’s audience is similar to our own. False teachers were spouting 
“fake news” about Jesus. So too in our day we view truth more through the lens of 
political party than biblical truth. Jesus is our only anchor in such a divided world.  
Introduction:  
Randi Romo’s photo was taken at an immigration rally and used to convey an anti-
immigration message. Yet, the original photo was intended to convey a pro-immigration 
message. Things like this happen daily in our world. Truth is mistaken for error and error 
is bandied about as if it’s truth. Romo’s warning is fitting for us: 

"We are living in the greatest era of information access. People will watch cat 
videos endlessly, but they won't take a minute to ascertain whether what they are 
being told is true or not." 

As Christians we must be vitally concerned with the truth. We live in an age when we 
will passionately defend the lie that truth doesn’t matter. We are like Pilate who asked 
Jesus, “What is truth?” As Christians we must absolutely care about the answer to that 
question.  
The apostle John’s community was being split asunder by false teachers. False 
teaching always splits churches and will even make those teaching truth to be 
dismissed as the ones who are being divisive. John wrote his letter to remind his little 
community that truth matters and that Jesus is an anchor for them in a world of “truths”.  

1. We must not believe every spirit 
 
In John’s day false teachers were all over the place. They were demanding to be 
followed and it actually split the church to which the apostle John was writing. Keep in 
mind the nature of the early church—they didn’t have thousands of years of Christian 
teaching. They were new to all of this. How would they know who to believe? So John 
writes this letter (1 John) to help them know how to tell the truth from a lie. Here he tells 
them not to believe every spirit. This tells us two things. First, there is more than one 
spirit. And secondly, some spirits should be believed and some shouldn’t. How can you 
tell the difference?  
 
All through 1 John the apostle is making a very pointed statement; namely, a house 
looks like the foundation. You cannot have a terrible foundation and a solid house. 
Likewise, if you lay a four-sided foundation you cannot have a hexagonal house. The 
house matches the foundation. And so how do you tell if a spirit is to be believed? 
Check the foundation. Is it Christ?  
 
What John is saying in this passage is that every human teacher (teaching) is a spirit. 
That spirit is either the spirt of the antichrist or the Holy Spirit of God. If you follow after a 
spirit of error, then you are at risk of not having the Father. And your foundation will be 
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reflected in the way you live your life. How can you tell a false teacher? Check the 
foundation. Is it Christ? And does the house match up to the foundation?  
 

2. Our God-given theology will anchor us 
 
It can be difficult to discern Satan’s masterful deception from God’s handiwork. That’s 
part of living on this side of redemption. Satan masquerades as an angel of light. To 
truly grasp this will lead us to have a bit of fear. But if we are in Christ we know that the 
Spirit within us is greater than the spirit of the world.  
This is why John takes Christology so seriously. John gives one particular test to 
discern a true teacher from a false teacher, “that Jesus Christ has come in the flesh”. 
This statement is jam-packed with theology. First, it shows that Christ “came” from 
somewhere. This points to His pre-existence, his eternal nature. That is another way of 
saying that Jesus is God.  
John’s second test is in verses 5 and 6. Basically, John is saying “one group sounds 
like the world and the world listens to them, the other group sounds like us and listens to 
us.  If you know God you listen to us”.  The “us” are the apostles. So we apply this by 
saying that true teachers will get their sermons, etc. from the original meaning of 
Scripture. False teachers major on their own personal opinion. True biblical teachers 
are simply ambassadors declaring the original meaning of Scripture and saying, “Thus 
says the Lord.”  

3. Because of our union with Christ we can have confidence of knowing truth 
Our union with Christ gives us confidence that we will be able to recognize truth. If you 
were in a group of people all speaking a different language you’d be able to pick out 
your native tongue. That’s what John is saying here. Because of our union with Christ 
we can pick out our native tongue. 
But there is an even greater encouragement. You’ve likely heard the story of the little 
bear cub who came upon a group of timber-wolves. The little bear cub didn’t intimidate 
the wolves, when he let out his wimpy roar. But suddenly when the mama bear came up 
behind the little cub the timber wolves fled. Similarly John encourages the believers in 
his local church. Just like the mother bear only needed to flex her muscles to make the 
timber wolves run, so God is all powerful and able to illuminate our minds as to the truth 
and cause all heresy and error to run from our midst. John is saying that God is greater 
than the world.  All of these lies and heresies will some day fall, and God’s truth will 
stand.  And John makes the further assertion that this great God is not only behind you 
to encourage you and to help you, but this great God is actually living in you.   
Conclusion:  
There are a few ways to apply this passage. First and foremost, we are to rely upon 
God to guide us into truth. But we also must acknowledge that he does this through His 
word. We need to be people of the Book. The Holy Spirit often recalls Scripture to your 
mind as a defense against attacks of heresy and error, but what will the Holy Spirit use 
if you are not in the Word?  If you are presumptuous and decide that studying God’s 
Word is not necessary, and you decide to take on the powers of hell completely naked 
without the armor of God, then you’re going to get killed. 
But we also must strive to know Jesus more and more. Yes, we know him through His 
Word. But we also need to have a personal relationship with Him and be indwelled by 
His Spirit. This is why it is important to know Christ. If you do not know Christ then you 
are at the whim of every teaching. You do not have the ability on your own to discern 
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truth from error. Jesus is the anchor. He alone can give us the Spirit who will guide us 
into all truth.  
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